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DISCUSSION
Len Welsh welcomed attendees and FAC members to the meeting. He said that with regard to feasibility, like the HEAC with health issues, FAC will be confronting a range of possibilities for the PEL for each substance. He said he felt that within the range of possible PELs discussed by the HEAC on health effects, it was appropriate for PELs to be proposed as low as feasibility appears to allow. He said that the level proposed should have available a sound method for measurement of employee exposures, ie. air sampling and sample analysis. Consideration should also be given to the control approaches to achieving the PEL, ie. when respirators may be needed, and the extent to which engineering controls alone may be effective.
Len Welsh said that in 2010 he wanted to initiate discussion on the best way to conclude that a PEL is being complied with. He said the current approach is for the Cal/OSHA engineer to collect one or several employee breathing zone air samples, and if one sample shows an employee exposure over the PEL then a violation is considered for citation. He said that while OSHA and Cal/OSHA procedure is to give the employer the benefit of adjusting results for variability of the sampling and analytical methods, there can be issues with the variability of operations generating the exposures. For example, for some operations, the distribution of sample results is found to be log normal rather than a symmetrical bell curve or “normal” distribution. Len Welsh said that if more samples are taken then a better picture can be obtained of the longer term potential for the levels of exposure, possibly using statistics to further characterize the levels of exposure. He noted that since the 1970s there has been research on air sampling results variability and how to deal with it statistically to effectively characterize employee exposures with respect to potential for occurrence of health effects. One concept Len Welsh noted was the “limiting distribution.” For employers evaluating airborne exposures in their workplace, to be confident they will not exceed a TLV, PEL or other OEL, the idea was to collect sufficient numbers of samples to be able to say with 95% certainty or “confidence limits” that the concentration is below that. However, this type of sampling requires collection of a large number of samples which can be time-consuming and expensive. He said that in conjunction with Cal/OSHA’s PEL project he hoped to see discussion of these concepts. He noted that Steve Rank with the Ironworkers had commissioned development of a database of air sampling of welding in construction operations, this being generated in part by the recently adopted OSHA and Cal/OSHA comprehensive standards for hexavalent chromium, and concern with exposure to manganese. He said he hoped it might be possible for other groups to do something similar. 
Dan Leacox said that what Len Welsh is discussing seems like it could be relevant to discussion of chronic health effects such as the cancer endpoint. But, he asked, what if what is being considered is a Ceiling level or short term exposure limit (STEL) for a more acute effect, would statistical methods be applied in that situation as well? Len Welsh said yes, that an employer would not want to rely on a single or small set of samples to say their employees will not exceed a chemical’s Ceiling or STEL PEL value. 
Ron Hutton noted that much of the discussion of statistical air sampling methods started in the 1970s with the report of Leidel and Busch at NIOSH. He asked if this has been an issue in Cal/OSHA cases? Len Welsh replied that since generally employers don’t do much air sampling it generally has not been an issue. 
Len Welsh said that with the limitations of judges and others grasping the technical details of air sampling this has not usually been an issue in Cal/OSHA appeals. He said his interest was more in encouraging employers to collect air samples in the numbers needed to statistically evaluate their compliance with PELs. He said he hoped also that OSHA and Cal/OSHA might one day have sufficient resources to do their own statistical sampling in enforcement cases since he anticipates in the future that single-day sampling as is now done and has been done since the advent of OSHA may be challenged in appeals more frequently. 
Hank McDermott said that he has an industry client that uses statistical sampling methods in its air monitoring program. He said that DOSH is constrained in the approaches it takes by needing to be “at least as effective as” the federal OSHA program which does not use a statistical approach to evaluating PEL compliance. But he said that if some flexibility could be allowed on sampling and PEL compliance assessment it would make PELs more acceptable to industry. 
Len Welsh acknowledged Hank McDermott’s comment but noted that it can be a slippery slope if you start talking about PEL compliance being the average exposure over a week or two weeks. He said he didn’t want to get too far away from the current approach to the 8-hour TWA but that having discussion was helpful. He noted Ron Hutton’s comment on the Leidel and Busch report from the 1970s and said he was interested in seeing a review of the different approaches to the issue that might be available. Jim Unmack suggested that a roundtable discussion of the issue might be helpful and he had people in mind that might be appropriate for that.
Len Welsh thanked FAC members and attendees for their participation in the discussion and turned the meeting over to Steve Smith for the planned agenda.
INTRODUCTION OF ANNOUNCED AGENDA ITEMS
Steve Smith reviewed the four substances announced for discussion at this meeting of the FAC: hydrogen chloride, ethyl benzene, naphthalene, and n-methyl pyrrolidone. He said that an agenda for the meeting had been sent to the PEL project e-mail list, and posted to the project website, in October. He noted that this meeting would differ from the first FAC meeting in May 2009 in that rather than looking at cost and feasibility issues and information associated with HEAC recommendations of a particular PEL level, today on the agenda was a range of possible PEL values for each substance, based upon the range discussed or presented by interested parties in the HEAC. He noted that in sending out the agenda, comments and information had been solicited from the interested parties who had come forward in the HEAC process for the substances of interest to them and written comments and information had been received from the Western States Petroleum Association (WSPA) on naphthalene and ethyl benzene, and from the NMP Producers Group for n-methyl pyrrolidone. He noted that FAC member Ron Hutton of Allergan had also provided comments on feasibility related to ethyl benzene in light of its presence in commercial xylene. FAC member Virginia St. Jean asked if there had been any comments received on hydrogen chloride. Steve Smith said no comments had been received on this substance. 
Before starting the discussion of individual substances Steve Smith asked FAC members to disclose any possible conflicts of interest they might have with any of the substances to be discussed. Ron Hutton noted the comment he’d circulated to FAC members on ethyl benzene and the impact of the lower end of the range being considered on use of xylene at one of his employer’s Allergan facilities. However he said he did not believe this necessarily presented a conflict of interest in the sense that Steve Smith was asking about.
ETHYL BENZENE
Steve Smith said the range of PELs presented in the HEAC based on health effects was 0.5 to 7 ppm, with 0.5 ppm having been recommended by HEAC member Julia Quint based on the OEHHA cancer risk assessment and a 1/1,000 increased risk of cancer, and 7 ppm based on ototoxicity being the lower end of a range recommended by James Bus of Dow Chemical Company representing the Ethyl Benzene Panel of the American Chemistry Council. Steve Smith said no comments had been received from HEAC members or interested parties since the September HEAC meeting. 
Ron Hutton said one problem with the approach of FAC looking at a range of values that were discussed or presented in the HEAC is that unless you attended the HEAC meetings it can be hard to understand their origin. Nonetheless he said his concern was with ethyl benzene’s presence as an isomer in xylene. He said lowering the PEL for ethyl benzene would have the effect of restricting the use of xylene in terms of requiring greater control of its use with respect to exposures to the ethyl benzene it usually contains. Ron Hutton noted the e-mail he had circulated to FAC members on this with relation to breast implant manufacturing and associated research and development activities at his employer Allergan. He said he did not believe his concern with this particular operation constituted a conflict of interest but that he was rather just using this as an example of the effect of lowering the PEL for ethyl benzene on users of xylene. 
Ron Hutton said that studies he had done in the breast implant operation at Allergan had showed that levels of ethyl benzene always exceeded the 0.5 ppm that was being considered as the low end of the range for a possible PEL. He said he was surprised that more producers and users had not come forward with this concern regarding the effect of the ethyl benzene PEL on use of xylene. He said based on the air sampling that he had conducted and provided to FAC members that he could support a PEL of 5 ppm and he questioned the feasibility of 0.5 pp as a PEL for ethyl benzene. He noted that 5 ppm was slightly below the low end of the range of 7 ppm based on ototoxicity of ethyl benzene presented by James Bus for the American Chemistry Council Ethyl Benzene Panel. Hank McDermott said a PEL of 5 ppm for ethyl benzene would translate into an effective PEL of 20 to 25 ppm for xylene which has a current Cal/OSHA PEL of 100 ppm TWA and 150 ppm STEL. 
Barbara Kanegsberg asked if there might be concerns in the process at Allergan related to FDA approval of a process such as the one Ron Hutton described and the need to obtain new approval if, for example, a different solvent were substituted or ventilation installed. Ron Hutton said it could be. 
Dan Leacox said he thought from the discussion that there might be a feasibility issue with the 5 ppm level Ron Hutton was suggesting. He asked that Ron Hutton explain further the relationship between ethyl benzene and xylene. Ron Hutton replied that if a volume of xylene contained 20 percent ethyl benzene a PEL of 5 ppm would translate essentially into control of the xylene to about 25 ppm, or a necessity to control the xylene exposure to 25 ppm in order to control the ethyl benzene to 5 ppm. He compared the situation to the PEL of 1 ppm for benzene which, as a constituent of petroleum, is often the driver of exposure control in refineries. But he said the current Cal/OSHA PEL for xylene is 100 ppm (TWA) and nowhere is the exposure limit or standard less than 50 ppm.
Hank McDermott said employers should control to the lowest reasonably feasible level of exposure rather than just the PEL or some fraction as a safety factor. He suggested it may be possible to make xylene with less ethyl benzene, but that in any case the ethyl benzene content of xylene should not be the direct concern of the FAC. 
Michael Smith, noting that a PEL of 5 ppm by the OEHHA risk assessment would translate into a cancer risk of 10 cases per 1,000 exposed worker, said he would like to hear what engineering controls might be needed to reach 0.5 ppm. Ron Hutton replied that with respect to the Allergan breast implant manufacturing operation he looked at and discussed earlier it is pretty tightly controlled to achieve the 5 ppm now and that achieving 0.5 ppm would probably require performing the operation in a glove box if that were feasible or not unreasonably expensive. Steve Smith asked Ron Hutton to detail the measures currently used to control chemical exposures in the operation he discussed. Ron Hutton replied that the operation uses carousels with local exhaust ventilation controlling xylene exposures to the 10 to 20 ppm range. But that with a PEL for ethyl benzene of 0.5 ppm essentially necessitating controlling the xylene to 2.5 ppm (based on ethyl benzene being 20% of the xylene mixture) a significant investment in control equipment for the process would be needed, or having employees in respirators for their entire work shift. 
Michael Smith asked Ron Hutton if he thought similar conclusions might hold for other commercial uses of xylene. Ron Hutton responded that as a consultant he had evaluated wire winding in an automotive application and also found exposures to xylene in the range of 10 to 20 ppm, suggesting feasibility there of a PEL of 5 ppm for ethyl benzene as a 20% constituent as discussed above. 
Steve Smith asked Ron Hutton if generally, and for the Allergan operation he had described, an alternative solvent might be available. Ron Hutton said that for the Allergan operation he had not assessed that but he thought such a substitution could be a costly process. 
Hank McDermott said he suspected that many employers could substitute away from xylene if the ethyl benzene PEL was lowered. Virginia St. Jean said that California Air Resources Board regulations might prevent many uses of xylene. She requested that Ron Hutton provide justification documentation that the Allergan operation was highly reliant on xylene and that it would be costly to switch to another solvent. 
Ron Hutton asked Steve Smith what DOSH was looking for in this process. Steve Smith responded, as suggested by Len Welsh at the start of the meeting, that it was seeking for its PEL proposals the lowest level within the range of values being discussed that appear to be feasible. 
Ron Hutton said he thought that with the Allergan breast implant operation using xylene that exposures to ethyl benzene are typically in the range of 1 to 6 ppm, which would translate into a value of 0.6 ppm based on a protection factor of 10 for a half-face cartridge respirator. Steve Smith said a full-facepiece respirator with a protection factor of 50 then would enable compliance in the Allergan operation with a PEL of 0.5 ppm for ethyl benzene. 
Virginia St. Jean asked Ron Hutton if the Allergan operation, and the exposure levels he noted for it, were full-shift 40 hours per week. Ron Hutton said yes, it is a full-shift operation and exposure. 
Michael Smith said he was uncomfortable with the informality of the discussion and information presented by Ron Hutton as a basis for choosing a PEL based on feasibility. He said his impression was that Len Welsh was asking the FAC for a decision on a single recommended PEL value in the range being discussed based on what levels were clearly being shown to be infeasible, not what might or might not appear to be feasible. He said he’d like to see more detailed information on the costs being discussed. He said 10 additional cancers per 1,000 exposed workers at 5 ppm based on the OEHHA risk assessment was a lot. 
Catherine Porter supported Michael Smith’s suggestion that the PEL recommended should start at a low level and then it should be industry’s burden to explain why that is not feasible. Dan Leacox said that in the absence of supporting information such an approach would be speculative as to what was feasible to achieve. 
Ron Hutton said he appreciated the concern expressed by Catherine Porter but noted that detailed studies of cost and feasibility can take years and cost hundreds of thousands of dollars. He said this could be seen in the process that federal OSHA follows when it develops PELs for its comprehensive standards for individual chemicals. 
Catherine Porter then asked in the absence of such information what is the FAC recommendation being based on?
Steve Smith responded that is an ongoing issue in rulemakings generally, not just for PELs. He said DOSH solicits information from industry that should have detailed knowledge of chemicals’ usage and exposure potential, but he said there is always some subjectivity in the process. He said that Ron Hutton was simply providing the information that he had for the workplace with which he is familiar.
Steve Smith asked Ron Hutton if FDA approval was required for the breast implant operation he had discussed. Ron Hutton said yes and that significant modifications to the operation can take years to obtain FDA approval, including for significant increases to rates of ventilation. 
Michael Smith said that the burden of showing infeasibility is on industry since they are the ones with the detailed information on exposure levels, and operational knowledge. He said he understood the concern expressed by Dan Leacox that the PELs being discussed for ethyl benzene, especially the 0.5 ppm, are in a range that industry has not tried to achieve to this point, but that despite that he thought the decision should be based on more quantitative information that is appropriately the obligation of industry to provide. 
Steve Smith said that DOSH had solicited cost and feasibility information from industry and that what Ron Hutton presented was all that had been received on ethyl benzene. He noted that comment on ethyl benzene had also been received in a letter from the Western States Petroleum Association (WSPA) supporting the 7 ppm upper end of the range being discussed, but that it only addressed the health assessment and its reliance on animal data, not on cost and feasibility of the range of what was being discussed for the PEL.
Barbara Kanegsberg asked Steve Smith how data on cost and feasibility had been solicited. He said the notice for today’s meeting had been sent to the PELs e-mail list of about 300 addresses, which included the interested parties, both labor and industry, who had participated in the HEAC for the substances being discussed. Barbara Kanegsberg suggested that the results for this meeting suggest that DOSH is not getting to the right groups with its request for information, or perhaps those contacted are reluctant to provide the information and might later. Ron Hutton acknowledged the comment noting that many times interested parties wait until legislation is on the Governor’s desk for signature before coming out to oppose it, and with Cal/OSHA regulatory proposals they may wait until the formal Standards Board rulemaking process. 
Barbara Kanegsberg said that for n-methyl pyrrolidone she knows a lot of users with different processes she could ask for information on cost and feasibility. She said the FAC process should include more outreach. She said based on a recent presentation to an electronics association she knows the electronics industry is scared of Cal/OSHA and the PEL process. She said identifying users earlier in the process might help to bring out more information for the FAC. 
Virginia St. Jean said that air pollution regulations and the Green Chemistry movement are doing a lot to reduce use of volatile organics, so change is being driven more by those factors than by OSHA or Cal/OSHA regulations. 
Catherine Porter said more data is needed. She said chemical manufacturers should have information relevant to cost and feasibility of exposure levels being considered for PELs, while labor groups such as WorkSafe do not. She said that if interested parties from industry were asked for information and didn’t provide it they should not be rewarded with a higher PEL. Steve Smith said in response that Catherine Porter’s sentiment was consistent with what Len Welsh had said at the beginning of the meeting, that he wants to err on the low side, on the side of health protection in PELs. He said further that DOSH has worked the last several years in the PEL process to reach out to industry, to make the process more transparent and the opportunity for participation more apparent. And that with that in the revised process started in 2007 there has been significantly more industry participation than in the past.
Dan Leacox said it was unrealistic to expect industry to be able to come out with useful detailed information on cost and feasibility on a range of possible PELs that have only been available for a couple of months prior to this meeting. 
Ron Hutton said that the discussion as it has been proceeding could go on for a long time. Steve Smith said that DOSH takes the FAC discussion and any recommendations and makes the policy decision on what PEL the Standards Board should consider as a proposal. He said that in advisory processes DOSH always hopes for consensus but where it cannot be reached the meeting discussion is still useful in DOSH’s deliberations. 
Ron Hutton said he was comfortable with a PEL of 5 ppm for ethyl benzene. Virginia St. Jean concurred on 5 ppm, saying she thought 0.5 ppm might be unreasonably low. Steve Derman and Hank McDermott also agreed on 5 ppm for ethyl benzene as an appropriate PEL recommendation. 
HEAC member Patrick Owens, an industrial hygienist at the Shell Martinez refinery, said their routine air scans for chemicals did not include ethyl benzene but he said he thought that 5 ppm was probably achievable. 
This concluded the morning discussion of the meeting. 
HYDROGEN CHLORIDE
After the lunch break, Steve Smith turned the discussion to hydrogen chloride. He noted that a particular set of numbers (TWA, STEL, Ceiling), not a range, was being considered for this chemical. 
HEAC member Jim Unmack who worked up the HEAC health document for this chemical said he believed the cost and feasibility issue here is primarily on the TWA value of 0.3 ppm based on a NOAEL level of 10 ppm for laryngeal hyperplasia in an animal test, divided by an interspecies uncertainty factor of 10 and 3 for intraspecies uncertainty. 
Jim Unmack said there should not be an issue with measurement of the TWA of 0.3 ppm being discussed. 
Ron Hutton said he did not see any arguments on feasibility but said he was concerned that a TWA of 0.3 ppm was below the TLV and HEAC recommendation for hydrogen fluoride which is normally regarded as being significantly more hazardous. (Note: This question was discussed in the HEAC meeting of September 10, 2009 as reflected in the minutes for that meeting.) Ron Hutton said he felt that the STEL value of 2 ppm from the HEAC was not inconsistent with the operations with which he was familiar. 
Steve Derman said that Jim Unmack’s write-up for the HEAC seemed to suggest measurement feasibility issues with the 5 ppm Ceiling value. Ron Hutton said a colorimetric tube could be used for the Ceiling measurement. Steve Smith said that the OSHA and Cal/OSHA PEL for hydrogen chloride has been a 5 ppm Ceiling for over 30 years. He said that whatever issues there may be with measurement at this level, Cal/OSHA has to have it in order to be at least effective as the federal OSHA PEL.
Virginia St. Jean said then that it appears the main issue is with the 0.3 ppm TWA being discussed and she asked Jim Unmack to talk some more about this. Jim Unmack said the 0.3 ppm TWA was based on a mouse study showing laryngeal hyperplasia at 10 ppm. Applying safety factors of 10 interspecies and 3 intraspecies you arrive at a 0.3 ppm 8-hour TWA. He said he thought a better rationale for the TWA is to utilize a human study (published in Russian) that reported a biological effect at 0.3 ppm on optical chronaxie (this is the time between a light flash stimulus and a reaction in the brain). Ron Hutton suggested that if there was some additional basis to the health recommendation it should be added to the HEAC document. Jim Unmack said he would amend the HEAC document to show the human effect. Jim Unmack said he would work on redrafting the HEAC document to incorporate the Russian study information and then let DOSH decide which study should be the basis for a TWA of 0.3 ppm. 
Steve Derman and Virginia St. Jean said they did not have concerns with the HEAC recommendation of 0.3 TWA.
Michael Smith said he just wanted to make sure that development of the proposal on this substance for the Standards Board would not be delayed by the revision of HEAC document for the human study noted by Jim Unmack. Steve Smith said that would not delay the rulemaking process. Ron Hutton said he thought it was enough if the minutes of this FAC meeting reflected this additional information on the health effects. Steve Smith acknowledged this and said that DOSH would work with Jim Unmack to include this new information in both these minutes and the HEAC document. Jim Unmack concluded the discussion by saying that the short-term and full-shift levels discussed for hydrogen chloride were based on different studies and effects and he would work to make sure that was included in both these minutes and the HEAC document. 
NAPHTHALENE
Steve Smith said that the range of PELs being considered for naphthalene is from 0.04 ppm based on cancer to 0.75 ppm based on nasal tissue hyperplasia. Steve Smith noted there were comments on naphthalene in the letter received from the Western States Petroleum Association. 
Ron Hutton noted that the Western States Petroleum Association letter had commented on the feasibility of measurement at the lower level of the range being discussed (0.04 ppm) and also on difficulty of use of the NIOSH method. He said that Bob Barish had circulated information to FAC members before the meeting on air sampling and analysis methods for each of the four substances being discussed at this meeting. Ron Hutton said that the NIOSH method for naphthalene was cited by WSPA as being cumbersome because of precautions needed to prevent sample degradation, while the OSHA 35 method noted by Bob Barish uses a single sorbent tube and did not appear to have this problem.
Ron Hutton described what he had written in an e-mail to FAC members dated December 3, 2009: He referred to the study of Price and Jaycock (2008) that Mark Stelljes had referenced in his assessment document for the HEAC. He noted that this paper, which is a review of naphthalene exposures from a range of sources (general environment, cigarette smoke, vehicles, and some on occupation) made reference to a study of full-shift occupational exposures up to 3 mg/M3 which would be equivalent to 0.6 ppm, substantially above the 0.04 ppm at the low end of the range being discussed. He said this could raise questions about feasibility at the 0.04 ppm level. 
Steve Smith noted the comments on naphthalene received in the letter from the Western States Petroleum Association discussed earlier, but said that they focused on possible issues with the sampling and analysis method, as well as comments on the health assessment, and not on cost or feasibility of control. 
There was discussion of the air sampling and analysis method. Patrick Owens said he had used both the OSHA 35 method that had been circulated to FAC members by Bob Barish, and NIOSH method 5506 for polynuclear aromatic hydrocarbons (PAH) that the Western States Petroleum letter had commented on. Patrick Owens asked Steve Smith if Cal/OSHA would use OSHA methods or NIOSH. Steve Smith said DOSH would use the OSHA method if it was workable, but can use a NIOSH method if no acceptable OSHA method is available or if the NIOSH method is somehow better.
Dan Leacox asked if what is generally sought in a lab method is that it can detect down to one-tenth the PEL or other standard being measured to. Jim Unmack said that is the OSHA approach, but Ron Hutton said that is not necessarily set as a limiting practice. 
Catherine Porter asked about feasibility, whether showing a level is currently achievable is the basis for determining feasibility. Ron Hutton said that was one possible approach. He said the Price and Jaycock paper had reported some operations exceeding 0.04 ppm, the lower end of the range being considered for the PEL. He also noted that the lowest standards around the world were in the range of 0.6 ppm and he thought 0.04 ppm could be problematic to reach in some operations. Catherine Porter suggested that acceptability of a PEL in terms of feasibility should not be based only on what it appears can be currently achieved, but rather what appears could be achieved, her view being that the PEL should be set to drive down worker exposures. Ron Hutton disagreed, saying he believed feasibility should be the level that is currently being achieved or could likely be achieved with currently used technology and without businesses being driven into bankruptcy. 
Ron Hutton said that looking at the studies he discussed, he could see a low end of the PEL being 0.1 ppm but not 0.04. Steve Smith said that other than the information that had been discussed by Ron Hutton which had been included in the HEAC document done by Mark Stelljes, no information had been brought forward by interested parties with respect cost or feasibility issues with the range of PELs being discussed for naphthalene, including the lower end of 0.04 ppm discussed in the HEAC. 
There was some discussion of the health assessment but Steve Smith said that was the business of the HEAC, not the FAC. 
Ron Hutton said again that he did not think 0.1 ppm would be too problematic, though he said he suspected some current exposures might get up to 0.6 ppm, but no interested parties from industry had submitted any information on this for the FAC to consider. 
Mike Smith said that as an example of WorkSafe not always automatically pressing only for the lowest number in a range from HEAC, in this case he said WorkSafe would be OK with a PEL of 0.1 ppm for naphthalene, even though the low end of the HEAC range discussed was 0.04 ppm. 
Dan Leacox said he thought there might be some other data available from industry to inform the discussion on feasibility and cost for naphthalene. He said he also wanted to find out more about the methods for air sampling and analysis. Steve Smith responded that comments can be submitted if new information is found. He said it sounded to him like the FAC consensus today was on acceptability of a PEL of 0.1 ppm TWA, given the information available. Virginia St. Jean said she thought 0.1 ppm was acceptable for the proposal for the PEL and other FAC members concurred so the discussion concluded. 
N-METHYL PYRROLIDONE (NMP)
Steve Smith noted that the NMP Producers Group which had participated extensively in the HEAC meetings on this substance had sent in a comment letter with information on exposure levels from a number of published studies. Hank McDermott asked if the reference in the letter to “open systems” is talking about graffiti removal which he said he understands is done with NMP. Steve Smith said the NMP Producers letter just appeared to be saying generally that it would be costly for employers to comply with the 1 ppm lower end of the range being discussed. Ron Hutton said the only thing he saw in the Group’s letter on cost is that the PEL could prompt air sampling which would be costly but that seemed like a rather marginal issue to him. Other FAC members said they didn’t see any substantial information on cost in the Group’s letter.
Barbara Kanegsberg said it was unclear in the NMP Group’s letter what was meant by “closed system” among the operational descriptions for the air sampling results provided. She wondered if there might be some heating of the substance involved. (Note: After the meeting, telephone discussion with a representative of the NMP Producers Group indicated that “closed system” in their letter meant the operation was conducted in a ventilated laboratory type hood or other local exhaust ventilation system).
Steve Derman said the 1 ppm value would be the same as the value in Japan shown in Julia Quint’s health assessment document for HEAC. He also said he thought there was a NIOSH air sampling method. (Note: The air sampling method circulated to FAC members before the meeting was OSHA PV2043 dated June 1991. There is also a NIOSH method 1302 dated January 15, 1998. Both are charcoal tube air sampling methods.) 
Hank McDermott thought there might be exposures to NMP in the microelectronics industry. Ron Hutton said he did not see a feasibility issue supported by the letter sent by the NMP Producers Group and suggested the FAC recommend 1 ppm for the proposal to the Board and see if additional comments on cost and feasibility are received in the rulemaking process. 
Barbara Kanegsberg noted that while the Producers Group had responded with their letter, no users of NMP in California had sent any information on cost or feasibility. 
McDermott said that 1 ppm should be OK for the proposal though he would have liked to have seen more data on cost and feasibility. 
Michael Smith said that WorkSafe had submitted comments that acetone could be an acceptable substitute for NMP in graffiti removal. Ron Hutton said acetone given its flammability may not always be safe to use. 
Virginia St. Jean noted a report by the Institute for Research and Assistance (IRTA) which found that paint strippers formulated from benzyl alcohol could be a safer and effective alternative to NMP. (NOTE: That report is available at http://www.irta.us/Five%20Emerging%20Chemicals.pdf ) 
Steve Smith asked FAC members if they were recommending 1 ppm for NMP and all members concurred. 
WRAP UP AND FUTURE MEETINGS
Hank McDermott suggested at the next FAC meeting discussing again how the committee should operate. He said he wished that FAC member Paul Leigh, and economist had been able to attend today’s meeting. Ron Hutton said he regretted that industry did not provide more information, possibly because they weren’t fully aware of the feasibility discussion. 
Hank McDermott said that compared to the first FAC meeting in May, there was more contention over possible costs of the PELs being discussed. He said that Len Welsh had not provided guidance to the FAC about what a default approach should be, what should be emphasized in their assessment, and the appropriate role of professional judgement. Michael Smith responding to this said that Len Welsh had said at the beginning of the meeting that where there is no compelling information to the contrary the lowest level in the PEL range being considered should be the FAC recommendation. 
Steve Derman asked if the record is showing that there is not a lot of data? And if more data comes in, whom does it go to? Steve Smith said it depends on when it comes, if it is in the formal process of rulemaking then it is required to be taken as a comment and responded to in the Final Statement of Reasons for the rulemaking.
Barbara Kanegsberg asked about the process of the proposal going from DOSH to the Standards Board. She asked if a package with the chemicals discussed today was likely to be submitted to the Board within the next 6 months. She said industry might wait to see what they have to comply with before collecting and providing cost and feasibility data. 
Steve Smith asked if there were any other procedural items to discuss at the next meeting besides what was suggested by Hank McDermott?
Catherine Porter noted that the order in which substances were discussed in the meeting was not the order indicated for the meeting on the project website and she had planned her attendance based on that order. Steve Smith said he’d been working off of the order indicated in the e-mail sent out announcing the meeting. 
The meeting adjourned at 3:40 p.m.
END
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